COST CONTAINMENT DOCUMENTATION

The need to monitor the cost of fighting fires is an issue that has been discussed for several years.  The “how” and “what” are the questions that need answers, so that cost decisions can be made based on costs, safety, and effectiveness. Decisions made should not hamper the IMT’s ability to meet the objective at hand. 

Martin’s IMT bases all orders placed by the Supply Unit Leader on years of experience of fighting fires in the Western United States.  The desire is to use the most up-to-date information, equipment, technology, and effectiveness at hand.  

One of the Team’s objectives on each fire reads, “Costs are considered in all suppression and support activities and shall be appraised and documented.”  This ensures all team members, as well as others, have this in the forefront of their mind.  They know that we will consider costs in all the decisions that the Team makes.

Martin’s IMT makes extensive use of the I-SUITE program.  The ITS portion of the program allows the time unit to operate with a small number of time recorders and to demob resources quickly and at a lower cost.  Finance utilizes I-CARS to track costs, identify costly resources, and provide management alternatives based on the program’s various reports and cost efficiency tools.

One point that needs to be made concerning costs is that a team does not have control over who is mobilized to fill orders.  Sometimes these decisions can make a large difference in the overall cost of a fire.  Some will only make a small difference, but they still can make a difference. 

For example, we placed an order for several sawyers and swampers.  One order was filled from Idaho and one from Arizona.  The contractor from Arizona was paid $80 a day for the saw, $32 a day for the truck.  The second contractor was paid $35 a day for the saw and only $.36 a mile for mileage.  Over several weeks, these additional costs add up. 

The team may receive an expensive caterer or shower unit and not have control over the costs, even when the resource is on the incident.  Contract engines have a direct cost of at least 25% a day more than federal engines.  Another thing that needs to be considered is that our Division Supervisors report they are having a hard time getting a high percentage of the contract crews to match the work that we get out of the Type I, Type II, or even the AD crews that we hire.  The contract crews take longer to dig and prep hand line, which in turn means the team will take longer to contain/control the fire and this adds to the cost of the fire.  Even if the agency crews and contract crews were shown to cost the same, it adds to the cost of the fire if we use contract crews because of their inability to perform at the level needed on the line.  In addition, with contact crews, a Strike Team Crew Leader (STCR) is essential for coordination and supervision of these types of crews.  This need is directly tied to cost and safety related issues as well as getting compliance of the contract.
Some specific costs associated with fighting fire that we have looked at very carefully are:

Issue 1:
Contract a clerical service versus copying the IAP with incident personnel.

Decision:
Order the clerical service.

Rationale:
Fire incident personnel have a mandate not to exceed the 2 to 1 work/rest ratio (NWCG memo).  Duplication for the Incident Action Plans (IAP) would have been difficult with the closest copying machine 20 miles from the Incident Command Post (ICP) located in Lowman, ID.  Access to the copy machine was a two lane winding road.  The safety of the personnel copying the IAP could have been jeopardized easily with late night trips to copy the plan.  Without contract administrative support, the in-house person copying the IAP would have worked hours over the prescribed work/rest ratio.  If two operational periods were implemented the 2 to 1 ratio would have been compromised severely due to the limited IMT staffing.


Copiers had been ordered for the incident but there was not any suitable environment where the machine could be set up.  The trailers that would house the copier were ordered at the same time but did not arrive until three days after the order had been placed.


The clerical service had plotter services which allowed the IMT to produce maps, and signs for the incident. 


There were no other reproduction facilities in the vicinity of Lowman that could provide the compilation and copying support for the incident including the final narrative.

Issue 2:
Are the established operational requirements in the “Interagency Helicopter Operations Guide” adequate for the Canyon Creek Incident helibase?

Decision:
August 15, 2003, keep the assigned city department foam equipped crash rescue vehicle with fully trained crew.

Rationale:
Six helicopters were assigned to the Helibase with two additional helicopters on loan daily from a local helibase.  The helibase is located adjacent to a slope with great fire potential in the event of a fiery crash.  The IMT evaluated as to the effectiveness of a helitack person with a fire extinguisher being able to extract aircrew pinned in a burning helicopter as opposed to the effectiveness of trained personnel with foam capability.  The threat of a fire starting from a helicopter incident could potentially be very costly.  Using a foam suppression vehicle would provide the only means to extinguish a fuel driven fire.


The assigned contractor provided this service at a cost equal to four similar contracts as reviewed by the IMT Finance Section Chief.


The I.H.O.G. requirements required at a minimum a 20 lb. fire extinguisher for each helicopter pad and an extraction kit.  The IMT felt that these minimum requirements were inadequate for an operation of this size and complexity.


Other considerations were:



1: No more costly than other contract equipment.



2: The helibase was on a small and completely remote air strip.



3: Concern for the life of the pilot and passengers.

Issue 3:
What would be the most efficient and economical telephone services for ICP.

Decision:
The local telephone service would provide 13 hard lines and the satellite phone service with 18 voice and one data, provided by Lyman Brothers.

Rationale:
To establish adequate phone service, the COML worked with IMT and the IBA to fulfill the telephone needs of the ICP. The minimum expectation of the Martin team was 25 to 30 phone lines. Since the local service could only provide 13 lines, the decision was made to bring in a satellite unit to complete the order (18 voice and 1 data).  Hard lines were used for fax, weather data line, the IC conference calls, and communications utilized one hard line as a back up to ensure uninterrupted service.  The satellite phones meet the needs for voice.  The IBA and IMT concluded that the satellite phone order was appropriate due to the lack of other alternatives. The satellite system cost $175 per day for each line with no additional long distance charges.

Issue 4:
In what priority and sequence should incident resources be released?

Decision:
Aside from initial attack resources; the most expensive resources were released first.

Rationale:
The team policy is to review the cost of the resources assigned on site to the incident and to release the most costly and inefficient resources first.  A higher cost resource may be retained if proven to be proficient.  See Issue 6 as an example.

Issue 5:
How can we increase the efficiency of crews on the incident?

Decision:
Use remote camps to reduce travel time, increase fire-fighting time, and minimize exposure to repetitive air travel.

Rationale:
By using remote camps, travel time was reduced enough that five crews will be equal in time on the line to six crews commuting back and forth to ICP.  Remote camps also cut down on the exposure to risk associated with air travel.

Issue 6: 
How should the IMT manage the number and capability of engines to support planned operations, including a burnout, over a two to four day period?

Decision:
On August 17, 2003, release five contract engines for reassignment to the Withington Fire.  Work with the local dispatch center to “borrow” two or three local agency engines for one to two days during the burnout.

Rationale:
The engines are not a critical need until initiation of the burnout (burnout scheduled for August 20, 2003).  The agency (USFS and BLM) Type 4 engines can provide more capable support during hotline situations then Type 6 contract engines.  The contract engines cost more per day than the agency engines.


The Withington Fire on the Salmon-Challis NF was in immediate need of engines due to threatened structures.  Releasing the contract engines from the Canyon Creek incident would make them available for the Withington incident.

Estimated Cost Savings:  Keeping the five contract engines for four 14-hour days to have them available through the burnout would cost $39,000.  Using three agency engines (roughly the equivalent capability) for the two days of burning would cost $6400.  The estimated cost savings of this decision is $32,600.

Issue 7:

Aircraft orders (Helicopters)

Decision:
On August 17, 2003, we reduced helicopter orders by requesting helicopters as needed from other local fire operations and forest I.A. resources.

Rationale:
During aviation conference calls, helicopters were made available on loan daily to meet our operational needs.  In addition, to meet our needs the Canyon Creek Incident would only be required to pay flight time and would not be required to pay costly availability charges.  This decision reduced pressure to provide supervision and management needed when ordering aircraft.  Also, due to the national situation at PL 5, helicopters were scarce.

Resulting savings:


Costs per unit:

Three person crew - $900/day + $450/day support =
$ 1,350/day

Helicopter savings -                                                       $ 5,000/day

Savings per day

3 modules not needed savings 


   
$ 4,050/day

3 helicopters not needed                      

 
$15,000/day

Total savings per day 




$19,050/day

Estimated 6 days of use savings at $19,050/day =      
$114,950
Issue 8:
What is the most effective use of the resources available?

Decision:
Analyze incident requirements daily for resources assigned to the incident and outstanding resource orders that are not needed.

Rationale:
Cost efficient fire fighting requires that unneeded resources be eliminated as soon as possible.  Resource orders that will arrive too late to be of any value are cancelled rather than incur the travel expense.  (A number of cancelled outstanding resource orders arrived on the incident 24-73 hours after cancellation by the IMT.)
Issue 9:
Are supplemental foods a legitimate need?

Decision:
Yes, provide supplemental foods for the fire fighters and identified distribution times to 0600-0900 and 1900-2200 with a limitation on numbers.

Rationale:
The team requested and received approval from the IC and Agency Administrator to procure supplemental foods to distribute to the fire fighters.  The agreement with the Agency was these foods items would be provided for the line crews at camp during the hours identified above.  The limit was two items per person for these supplemental food items.

Issue 10:
On August 14, 2003, a capability to hold the fire at strategic locations until crews could be deployed was needed.  With the extreme burning conditions, effective aerial support of crews was required.
Decision:
We ordered a portable retardant plant. 

Rationale:
With limited numbers of fixed wing air tankers available and high cost of delivery, the IMT decided to order a portable retardant plant that could be located closer to the fire.  This would provide short turn around times and more available retardant to meet our suppression objectives.  The helicopter was used for direct suppression and pre-treatment of fire lines.  Helicopters are a more accurate retardant delivery system and retardant is more efficient than water.  The cost of delivering retardant with the portable retardant plant was greatly reduced.

Issue 11:  
Should we burnout from the indirect line prepared in the North Fork of Canyon Creek (Division C and Division D) or use direct attack?
Decision:
On August 18, 2003, initiate direct attack from Highway 21 across the north side of the fire instead of burning out the indirect line.

Rationale:
The burnout would have been long in duration and very complex.  The fire behavior and weather moderated along with the availability of Type 1 crews allowed for this operation.  The chances of spot fires would have been high.  A larger work force would have been required to remain on the incident longer to conduct the burnout and mop up operation in this critical area.  The situation changed enough to allow a safe change in tactics.  The direct line construction moved up the containment date and demobilization schedule by an estimated two days, assuming the burnout was successful.

Estimated Cost Savings:  The incident costs on this date were $750,000 per day.  The cost of retardant and helicopter time for delivery was $90,000.  Assuming half the current daily incident cost for two days ($375,000 X 2 = $750,000), offset by the cost of retardant (two days at $90,000 = $180,000), the potential cost savings of this decision could be as much as $570,000.
Issue 12:
What would be the best way to cover the medical requirements of the incident?

Decision:
Hire a Northwest Paramedic Association Ambulance with a paramedic and an EMT-I.

Rationale:
Local ambulance services were unable to supply the Incident with an ambulance service for the anticipated duration and daily hours. Northwest Paramedic offered two options of staffing. 


Option A - One unit with two paramedics at a rate of $2,300 per day.  
Option B - One unit with a paramedic and an EMT-I at a rate of $1,800 per day.  
We already had some medical staff at the incident therefore, we did not need the more expensive option.  


Estimated Cost Savings:  The selected option was $400 a day less than the other option.  Incident savings were $4,000.

Issue 13:
What kind of laundry service should we obtain?

Decision:
Use a small local business in Lowman, Idaho.

Rationale:
The IMT and the IBA discussed the need and identified three options.  A national launderer vendor would require support from the incident such as water, power, and disposal of gray water, all of which would require equipment.  A local commercial launderer would not require support however the travel to and from Boise was a safety and fiscal concern.  The IMT identified a local small business to minimize impacts to existing resources of the IMT, safety, and cost, as well as providing fiscal assistance to a local business.  There was no need to wash Nomex due to the close proximity to the Boise Cache. 

Issue 14:
Cost incurred because the arrival of ordered resources was not timely.

Decision:
Provide feedback to expanded dispatch.  Suggest better coordination needs to take place between buying team and expanded dispatch to ensure resources are matched up.  See examples below.

Examples:
1:  Trailers were to be delivered to the ICP on August 15.  Electricians ordered to the ICP to connect the trailers showed up at 0700 and waited for 10 hours.  Three of the trailers showed up on August 16.  Again, electricians were on site, so mobilization costs were incurred.

2: The copy machine company showed up three times before we had a place for the machines.

Total Cost Savings by Activity

	Activity
	Cost Savings

	Operations
	$602,600

	Air Operations
	$114,950

	Safety
	$4,000

	Total Savings
	$720,550


Management Decisions

1. Utah State University was conducting a bull trout survey at Bull Trout Lake and they needed to continue to access the lake to collect water samples and conduct surveys.  


Decision - The Lake is many miles north of the fire.  It was decided that they 
could continue to access the lake if: 


A) A qualified fire fighter accompanies them.  


B) They have and maintain radio communications with the incident. 

2. A soccer camp was scheduled for August 16 and 17 at Sawtooth Lodge where approximately 150 youth learned soccer skills.  The camp brings considerable income into the area of Grandjean.  A burnout was being considered that would impact the road to Grandjean, perhaps as early as August 17.  

Decision - The area was surveyed by the teams’ safety officers.  They 
determined that the area is a large field with little surrounding fuels and a stream 
runs through the middle.  The area would be a good safe zone.  It was decided 
the camp could continue but the safety officer needed to meet with the sponsors 
and discuss evacuation actions should the fire move erratically. 

3.
Most of the fire area has limited access, steep slopes, and rocky terrain; fire 
behavior and fuels all make access difficult and unsafe.  Air support will be 
critical to accomplishing the objectives established by the Forest. 


Decision – To safely meet the objectives aircraft will be vital to the mission.  Type 
I & II helicopters will be ordered to help accomplish the mission.  Use of Type I 
helicopters will greatly increase the costs, however this is the best alternative 
given the fire situation, especially if the use of Type I helicopters results in an 
earlier containment date.  
      4.  The fire behavior, fuel types, predicted fire weather, type of crew, access, safety 
and the number of direct fire lines that were used might not have been possible 
without aviation support. 


Decision – To be more effective in supporting the line construction operations 
and limiting fire spread, the Team made the decision to establish a portable 
retardant plant on the incident.  This decision increased the overall aviation costs 
however, the use of retardant allowed crews to construct and hold lines that may 
otherwise not have been successful. 
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